MAGMA FLOOD CONTROL DISTRICT

MINUTES OF THE

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 6, 2011 MEETING

The Magma Flood Control District called to order the Meeting of September 6,  2011, at

4:11 p.m. at the Florence Unified School District - Anthem K- 8 School - Band Room, 2700 North 

Anthem Way, Florence, Arizona 85132.  This meeting was properly posted within the boundaries of the District and a toll free phone number of 1-800-920-7487 was provided for individuals residing within and without the District to appear telephonically for the meeting.  The meeting was called to order by President Vinson Dobson.  Directors Vinson Dobson, Ty LeSueur and Director Le Smith appeared telephonically at the meeting.  Others appearing in person were Kent Pace, General Manager, and Stephen R. Cooper, District Counsel.  Also appearing telephonically were Larry Pfeiffer, Assistant Secretary to the Board and Wayne Dames, Board Member Elect.  There were no public members present at the meeting.                  

President Dobson welcomed Board Member Elect Dames to the Magma Flood Control District Board and introduced him to the Board Members and staff. 

The next item of business was approval of the minutes of July 12, 2011.  A motion was made by Ty LeSueur and seconded by Le Smith.  Thereafter, the minutes were approved. 

The next item of business was the General Manager report.  General Manager Pace gave an update on the Dam Rehabilitation.  General Manager Pace noted today was the first on-site construction meeting and the contractor has now placed a mobile office and an irrigation system on-site for construction.  General Manager Pace believed the contractor was approximately three (3) to four (4) weeks away from receiving the excavation and fill plan approval which would allow the contractor to begin construction.  General Manager Pace noted he hoped the start of construction could occur or around October 1st.  

General Manager Pace also noted the contractor has filed two (2) claims against the District one of which was resolved and the other claim was likely to result in a negotiated compromise.

General Manager Pace next gave an update on federal funding and reimbursement.  General Manager Pace noted that the District had requested reimbursement from NRCS for approximately $87,000.00 dollars paid for Quality Assurance work and $56,000.00 dollars paid for construction funding.  General Manager Pace noted that as of today’s date NRCS had reimbursed the District One Hundred percent (100%) of these expenses.  General Manager Pace also noted he was pleased with the processing of reimbursement with NRCS and it was working as planned.  

General Manager Pace next gave an update on the Auditor financial statement prepared for the District. General Manager Pace noted the annual report was submitted to Pinal County and the Auditor did not find any exceptions and there were no issues in the audit to be concerned with at this time.

General Manger Pace noted the District would not have an election because only two (2) individuals had submitted paperwork for Nomination for Directors for the District election.  As such, the Pinal County Board of Supervisor’s (at the request of the Pinal County Elections Department) passed a resolution cancelling the uncontested election and appointing Wayne Dames and Ty LeSueur as Board Members.  

At the conclusion of the General Manager report Ty LeSueur asked a follow up question on the legal claims of the contractor as to whether they were associated with change orders.  General Manager Pace noted they were not change orders but rather were claims based on equitable adjustments.  General Manager Pace stated, in his opinion, the contractor prior to submitting its bid had not carefully reviewed the construction contract specifications.  General Manager Pace noted that when awarding the Dam Rehabilitation contract the contractor’s bid was approximately $500,000.00 dollars lower than the next lowest bidder.  

Board Member Smith stated he was concerned about the contractor not following the plans (&/or cutting corners) given the current situation.  General Manager Pace noted the contractor had to have construction bonds in place for the project as security for performance and the District had offered a $200,000.00 dollar concession to help the contractor to rehabilitate the dam in a more efficient construction manner.  This concession involved allowing the dam to be built in a two stage lift process versus a three stage lift process as outlined in the original construction contract specifications.  General Manager Pace also noted that in addition to the bonding requirements representatives of ADWR and NRCS come to the site to monitor the construction progress.  Additionally the NRCS agreement provides $1.125 million dollars to employ construction quality assurance project consultants to make sure the dam is properly and safely reconstructed.

General Manager Pace noted Board Member Elect Dames had a question which he wished to address to the Board concerning the proposed North-South freeway alignment.  President Dobson stated this matter would be discussed in Agenda item 8 after Board Member Elect Dames was sworn in to office.

The next item of business was the ratification of Board of Supervisor’s Resolution “081011-MFCD” cancelling the election for the District and appointing Wayne Dames and Ty LeSueur as Board Members.  This motion was made by Board Member LeSueur and seconded by Board Member Smith thereafter it was unanimously approved.

The next item of business was the Board thanking Le Smith for serving for two and one half (2 1/2) years during critical timeframes in the design and funding phase of the dam rehabilitation.  President Dobson expressed gratitude for Board Member Smith’s service and willingness to serve as a Board Member.  General Manger Pace noted that two (2) years ago 1) the extent of the dam repairs had not been engineered and quantified, and 2) no funding source to make the needed repairs had been secured; Board Member Smith along with the other Board Members helped the District through a very difficult period and ultimately to a point where the dam repairs are now a reality.  Board Member Smith expressed his gratitude and appreciation for serving with the other Board Members.

The next item of business was administering of the Oath of Office to Board Member Elect LeSueur and Board Member Elect Dames.  Thereafter, Board Member LeSueur and Dames affirmed the Oath of Office and were seated as Board Members.  

The next item of business was other business to become before the Board.  Board Member

Dames had raised an issue concerning the North-South freeway alignment to connect I-10 to US 60.

Board Member Dames stated the Board should be aware of potential alignment how it may impact the District.  Board Member Dames also noted the Town of Florence was currently updating its general plan and would be considering the proposed freeway corridors.  Board Member LeSueur noted he has been monitoring the Florence general plan process and there would be two (2) potential alignments for the freeway corridor one would be known as the West Corridor and the other would be East Corridor.  Member LeSueur stated the West Corridor would travel through or adjacent to President Dobson’s property and would wind around Arizona Farms Road and Merrill Ranch.  Board Member LeSueur stated the East Corridor runs along the boundary of the District to Merrill Ranch and over the next twelve (12) to eighteen (18) months ADOT will be studying the corridors.  Board Member LeSueur stated the District may need to monitor this matter and the Town of Florence and ADOT may be taking position on one or both alignments and may wish to have input from the Flood Control District.  

President Dobson noted he was not sure about any position on the alignment at this time and the impact would be in ten (10) to twenty (20) years.  He noted there would be an impact on the Central Arizona Project Canal and perhaps it may be best to discuss this matter as land owners versus Board Members.  General Manager Pace noted the Board should be aware that discussing this matter as individuals could subject the District Board Members to Open Meeting law issues and perhaps sometime in the future this may be a discussion item before the Board.  

President Dobson also stated that at the next meeting in December he would like to have an Agenda item for election of officers.

There was no other business or Member reports to come before the Board, thereafter the meeting was adjourned at 5:05 p.m. 

DATED this _____ day of September, 2011.

___________________________________

STEPHEN R. COOPER, 

District Attorney
